Minutes

Penkivil Precinct General Meeting

Held on Monday 1st August, 2011 at Waverley Council Chambers

Corner Bondi Road and Paul Street, Bondi Junction.
Meeting commenced at:  7.30pm 
In Attendance:

Precinct Convenor - Bill Mouroukas
Secretary & Traffic Representative – Keith Bryars
Councillors: Tony Kay and Prue Cancian
18 people signed the attendance sheet. 16 persons were eligible to vote. 
Apologies:

Steve Latta, Jackie Williamson, Kerrie Lee, Dyanne Gourlay, Mayor Sally Betts.
Resolution - Adoption of Previous Meetings Minutes: - 
RESOLUTION: 
By mutual agreement the meeting resolved that the tabled minutes of the Penkivil Precinct Committee meeting which was held on 6th June 2011, are adopted as being a true record of that meeting.
MOTION 1:

The tabled minutes of the Special Public Meeting to Discuss Traffic and Parking Proposals in Park Parade also held on 6th June 2011, be adopted as being a true record of that meeting.

Moved Julia Varga, 
Seconded Bart Mangioni, Carried with no votes against

Bon Accord Ave Parking and Traffic
Concern about illegal parking and lack of response to this by Council Rangers and/or police  
 Bryan Bell; reported that an unacceptable situation occurred today in Bon Accord Avenue. Many vehicles had parked in No Parking zones, double parking to drop off and collect students taking School exams at the Synagogue which are currently taking place and expected to run over the next 3 weeks. This combined with the practice of using the footpaths and grass verges to park or turn around is causing extreme inconvenience and concerns over public safety to residents.

His comments were supported by other residents from the floor including a report about an emergency access requirement today concerning a new born baby being impeded by double parked traffic blocking the whole road including property accesses.

It was also reported that an incident occurred which will result with a Report to Police; to be undertaken this same night.  

The convenor asked attendees if the recent road narrowing in front of the Synagogue had in any way contributed to the traffic problem experienced today, the general response being in the affirmative. 
It was reported that as today’s extraordinary situation was unfolding in Bon Accord Avenue; calls were made to Council Rangers and Police to act on illegal parking however no action was observed.

Students taking exams are from Moriah College and it was suggested that College should take some responsibility to ease the situation and ensure all students travel to the Synagogue by bus.
It was further reported there were still problems with vehicles from the surf school illegally parking
The Bon Accord sub committee reported they had met with the Mayor and Council officers re parking and security and were waiting for a meeting to be arranged with representatives of the Synagogue. 
Motion 2:- 
Following critical traffic issues that occurred in Bon Accord Avenue today 1st August 2011, of a safety and emergency nature directly related to the HSC Trial Examinations at Central Synagogue, the Penkivil Precinct calls upon Council and the Police to take appropriate urgent action to ensure all traffic regulations are upheld and enforced, particularly for the duration of the HSC Trial Exams which are expected to end on 19th August 2011.
Moved Robert Fleming, 
Seconded Bob Williamson. Carried with 1 abstention.
The Convenor will email this motion to Ian Mead, Acting Director of Corporate and Technical Services and the Police tonight immediately following the meeting.

CONVENORS NOTE: 

I wrote to Mr. Mead and the Police to advise of the discussion and motion. Cr Kay also requested Council officers take special notice of this matter. Inspector Nicole Twentyman of the NSW Police informed me that Highway Patrol Officers and General Duties crews were alerted. 

Matters Arising from Previous Meetings:
Underground Electricity Supply

The Convenor reported that Council has advised that Ausgrid will be doing a lot of work on amplifying their underground electricity supply over the next 12 months. Initially they will be constructing 2 x 132 kV cables generally in the middle of the road. The trench will be about 2 metres wide and 2 metres deep. A map detailing locations was on display at the meeting.

After this they will commence localised upgrade of feeder cables also shown on displayed map.

As detailed below, some street works in the Precinct area will not now commence until Ausgrid have completed these projects. 
Motion 7 (from November 2009 meeting)

Council are requested to take traffic counts in Martins Ave before and after removal of the triangular island at the intersection with Ocean St.  
Update at August 2011
Cr Kay confirmed that work by Ausgrid will delay any new works such as removal of the splitter.
Motion 2 (from June 2010 meeting) 

Council request Sydney Buses consider routing an express between Bondi Beach and the City that by passes Bondi Junction by travelling along Syd Enfield Drive. 
Response

Motion was referred to the STA for consideration and reply.
Update August 2011
No response as yet from STA

Also raised at June 2010 meeting
Crossing Lights at Ocean and Watson Street. Service Desk Request 111696
Julia Varga complained the time is too short. She described the difficulty she has in crossing within the set time with two very young children in hand.

The Convenor advised he would submit a Service Desk request to have the Green Light Pedestrian Crossing times extended at these intersections.
Response

Council will write to the RTA regarding the green pedestrian phase of the signals at Bondi and Watson and Bondi and Ocean requesting they review the timing with a view to increasing the green phase because of the large elderly population using the signals.

Please note Service Desk #111696 also relates to the matter of Green Walk Light Crossing time settings at Watson and Ocean Streets. 
Update August 2011

Awaiting advice from RTA. Also see additional and related comment from Cr Kay for SDR 116121. 
Raised at August 2010 meeting 
RTA review Traffic and Pedestrian signal operations; Bondi Road/Watson St intersection Service Desk Request 116121 
Concerns: 
1) Timing of yellow to red change for traffic in relation to green walk. Drivers frequently running yellow while pedestrians are focused on walk signal experiencing near hits. Suggestion: All yellow traffic times be slightly extended and the green walk triggered slightly after traffic red switches on.
2) Drivers turning right from Watson into Bondi not observing red arrow on north eastern signal pole. Apparently full green light on same pole is confusing drivers who immediately proceed on full green change, even though red arrow east bound is illuminated. At this point in cycle pedestrians crossing Bondi Road (eastern side crossing) are confronted with drivers attempting to get through the intersection. This is a dangerous situation and an urgent review of this aspect by Council and RTA is requested.
Update June, 2011

Response at October 2010

Letter to be written to RTA requesting pedestrian signal phase timing be checked.

Update August 2011

Cr Kay stated that the Bondi Public School petition has recorded approximately 180 signatures for the pedestrian safety problem at the Bondi Road and Watson Street traffic lights.
He further reported that RTA‘s initial comments include:
· Trees need trimming to improve visibility of lights; Cr Kay reported that this was completed by Council within days of the RTA request. No Stopping setback from traffic lights on eastern side of Watson Street should be increased to the regulatory 20m, as it is considered that vehicles block the view of traffic lights. The RTA also believes that this would greatly increase the visibility of pedestrians crossing Bondi Road. Cr Kay reported that this would remove parking spaces.
· Fruitologist Bondi Road Grocers awning should be removed as it obstructs visibility of traffic lights. 
· The RTA will monitor the intersection and if warranted will install lights on a mast arm in Bondi Road for west bound traffic.

· Has reported running of lights to the police for enforcement.
· Investigation of additional signage advising motorists give way to pedestrians in Bondi Road.

· Have referred pedestrian crossing timing to the RTA Network Operations Section.
(See SDR 111696 and SDR 116121).
Raised at November 2010 meeting
It was requested a safety island be considered at the Wellington St / Bondi Rd intersection to provide refuge for pedestrians crossing Wellington St.

Update June, 2011

Council at its meeting on 19 April 2011 approved the installation of an island in Wellington Street at the Bondi Road intersection to control vehicle turn movements and improve conditions for pedestrians. Construction will depend on availability of funds. Cr Tony Kay said a detailed design is to go back to Traffic Committee for endorsement.
Update August 2011
Cr Kay indicated that the design has now been finalised but that installation of the traffic control island is currently on hold until Ausgrid completes excavation works for laying of new cables in Wellington Street.
Also raised at November 2010 meeting
Safety Pedestrian Island Botany St: Service Desk Request 118403 Would Council consider a safety pedestrian island on the corner of Botany Street [North]. This is a T intersection and at this point Botany Street becomes wider. The Penkivil Precinct Committee supports the installation of a safety pedestrian island such as the one at Park Parade [Bondi Road end]. Submitted by Convenor following discussion of the matter at Penkivil Precinct meeting 11/10/10.

Update June, 2011

Concept design for an island in Botany Street at the Waverley Street intersection being prepared for submission to June 30 meeting of the Waverley Traffic Committee.

Update August 2011
Survey required determining the location and depth of stormwater pipelines and buried junction pits in Botany St at Waverley St before concept plans can be finalised.
Precinct Request (from February 2011 meeting)

Bus Stop street bench (seat) on Bondi Rd (Southern side) between Bennett Street and Park Parade. Service Desk Request 131149 

The stop was expanded some time ago to accommodate the bendy buses but the bench has not been relocated near the bus stop point. (Approx 20 metres away)
REQUEST: Please install a street bench closer to the stop point.
Lodged by Convenor following a request from a Bennett Street resident.

Update April 2011

The existing seat is currently under shop awnings and relocating it to the west 20m or so closer to the bus stop point (“J” stem/plinth) will have the seat out in the open in the weather. A new seat positioned near the “J” stem may interfere with passengers entering and exiting buses. The matter will need discussion by Council’s officers with Sydney Buses personnel.
Update August 2011

Discussions yet to be held with Sydney Buses.

Raised at June 2011 Meeting
Damaged rubbish and recycle bins
The Convenor reported a Kenilworth Street resident wrote to raise the matter of damaged rubbish and recycle bins being caused by council operations.  The writer requested not to be name: I live in Kenilworth Street … The matter relates to the extensive damage that council supplied wheeled garbage bins have incurred … almost 100% of the bins in my street have incurred similar damage, and a casual inspection of bins in other LGA’s including Randwick, do not seem to suffer the same fate … This issue will result in unacceptable direct or indirect costs to rate payers.”  Convenor to write to Mark Wood Director of Public Works and Services for follow-up.

Response (from Michael Hill Divisional Manager Resource Recovery & Public Place Cleansing)
Council's Waste Supervisors have inspected the Mobile Garbage Bins (MGB's) in Kenilworth Street when presented for collection on Wednesday. They report that all bins are in a suitable condition considering most MGB's are now six years old. Number 6 Paul Street is the exception to this statement which has a hole precisely where it contacts with the compactors buffer bar. This bin will be replaced at Council's expense. Waverley Council vehicles are essentially the same as neighbouring Council's and operate in the same manner. Control is delivered by hydraulic rams which lift and lower the bin at the same speed and the comb lifters are identical. The problem when it arises is caused by the continual flexing of the plastic over the six years since the roll out of these bins. If Council Officers are of the opinion that damage to a MGB is caused by the mechanical action of the collection process the replacement cost is borne by Council. If however the damage is considered cosmetic or fair wear and tear the resident is responsible for the replacement cost. 
Also raised at June 2011 Meeting

Traffic Bennett St/King St
Mary-Anne Johnstone said there should be double white lines the full length of Bennett Street due to drivers overtaking and vehicles entering King Street.  Convenor to lodge complaint (to avoid delay by going through the Traffic Committee process) this matter is urgent as a young boy from Waverley College was injured 7 days ago.  Convenor to lodge SDR and write to Divisional Manager Technical Services Waverley Council for follow-up.

Response

Cr Kay lodged a SDR (#139653) on 19 June. The matter remains open. 
Also raised at June 2011 Meeting

Street Camping
 Repeated request – Council to install signage prohibiting camping and/or take other measures to deter the illegal practice.  (Relates to Bennett, Ocean, Ewell, Stephen and King Streets).

Response

Request was sent to the Divisional Manager, Compliance, Administration Support Officer - Companion Animals & Abandoned Vehicles, Divisional Manager, Technical Services 

If vehicles are registered they can legally park in the street. However if the campervans are occupied and being used this should be referred to Rangers. If Rangers feel it necessary to install signs prohibiting camping then they will request a report to Council and install signs. 
A detailed response in hard copy was tabled as follows:

Process for reporting and removing vehicles

Reports of an abandoned vehicle come from Residents, Police and Council Officer’s; reports are entered onto the Service Desk.

Service Desk is checked daily for new reports.  The Service Desk in updated from Open to Hold – with the comment “This Service Desk is in the process of being investigated by the Rangers” 

The Rangers are given the reports each day and they go out and investigate the vehicle, noting the condition and any other relevant information.

If the vehicles registration number can be found:

· Registration checks are carried out on all vehicles that have a plate or registration label, if the results show that the registration is current, no further action to can be taken.

· A letter is sent to the last known owner-requesting removal of the vehicle from the street or to notify Council of their intentions regarding the vehicle. They have four weeks to respond.

· If there is no response from the letter, a final notice sticker is placed on the vehicle. If no response is received the vehicle is then removed.

If the vehicles registration number cannot be found:

· A sticker is placed on the vehicle.

If no response to the sticker the vehicle is then removed.

· If the owner calls Council and claims the vehicle, the vehicle cannot be considered abandoned and cannot be removed.  The vehicle is kept on our database until action is taken (i.e. removal or registration) and pressure is kept on the owner via follow up letters, calls or sticker if no action is taken within a reasonable amount of time.

Criteria for the removal of a vehicle are based upon value of the vehicle:

· A vehicle with less than $500 value can be removed and disposed of within 10 working days from the time the sticker has been applied to the vehicle.

· A vehicle with a value greater than $500 will have a sticker applied to the vehicle and after 10 working days the vehicle will be moved to Councils holding yard for storage. Vehicles can only be moved to the holding yard if space is available. If there is no room at the holding yard the vehicle will remain on the street until space is available.

· Cars placed in Council’s holding yard are retrievable by their owners after payment of a fee of $404 (towing and administration) plus $57.50 per week for storage, taken from the date car was removed. This money is to be paid before car is returned. 

· When payment is received we notify our contractors to tow the car to a designation supplied by owner. This designation has to be off street (i.e. a garage). Minimum 48-hrs notice has to be given. We do not allow owners to arrange their own pick up nor do we tell them the location of the holding yard. In all cases police must be given written notification of our intention to remove a vehicle prior to its removal.
DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS:

Steve Latta the Penkivil DA Rep who was unable to attend the meeting had no specific issues to report.
56 Ocean St - It was brought to the attention of the meeting from the floor that 56 Ocean St (to the south of the Post Office) is proposing a dual occupancy redevelopment. There is concern this will result in loss of sunlight, privacy issues as well as set a precedent for dual occupancy in the area. Objections are being made by residents to Council.

DRAFT LEP - Concern was expressed from the floor, that based on what has been shown in the draft LEP, this may result with the property at the corner of Bondi Rd and Old South Head Rd being allowed to go to 20 metre height.

Cr Kay suggested residents wait and see what ends up on the actual Draft LEP that is yet to go on public display before making any comments.
TRAFFIC:

Lifestyle Manor Flood St parking – The following Motion was passed by the meeting.
MOTION 3: 
That this meeting confirms the objection of the Penkivil Precinct to any extension of the operational period of the 10 parking zone adjacent to Lifestyle Manor at 24 – 32 Flood Street, Bondi and concurs with the content of the tabled Email from the Convenor; Bill Mouroukas, to the three Waverley Ward Councillors dated 18th July with the subject identifier “Penkivil Precinct reaction to a petition before Council (Item 1107.15.1 Council Agenda for 19/07/11)”

MOVER: Eva Varga
SECONDER: Mary Goldfinch, Carried with no one against
Bon Accord Avenue, Bondi Junction – Special Event with Temporary Road Closure (A02/0216)

Report dated 20 June 2011 from the Divisional Manager, Technical Services about an application for a temporary closure of Bon Accord Avenue, Bondi Junction, to hold the annual High Holydays events.

Council’s Proposal:  That Council approves the High Holydays Special Events and associated closure of Bon Accord Avenue, Bondi Junction, as per the attached transport management plan, subject to the following conditions:

Closures are to take place during the following periods:

·        Thursday,       29 September 2011       8.30am – 1.45pm

·        Friday,       30 September 2011       8.30am – 1.45pm

·        Friday,       7 October 2011       4.30pm – 10.15pm

·        Saturday,       8 October 2011       8.30am – 8.00pm

A Traffic Management Plan is to be forwarded to the RTA for their approval of the closure of Bon Accord Avenue.

The Central Synagogue is to obtain NSW Police Force approval.

The Central Synagogue is to pay $3,000 towards the cost of implementing the road closures.
The Bon Accord subcommittee members wished to record that traffic management was handled very well by council officers last year and would like to see the same process in place again this year.

Waverly Transport Plan

The traffic Rep Keith Bryars advised that the new proposed Waverley Transport Plan was currently open for review and comments should be submitted before 31 August 2011.
Traffic Lights - Flood St/Bondi Rd

It was reported from the floor that the operation of traffic lights at this intersection made it very difficult to turn right from Flood St to Bondi Rd.

The Convenor will submit a SDR requesting this be looked at.
GENERAL BUSINESS:

1) Stephens St Park, sub strata in children’s play area needs replenishing. Has become more like dust than wood chip and smells. Residents would like wood chip replaced with soft fall. Also equipment is not being adequately maintained (latch on toddler swing doesn’t function properly. Convenor will submit SDR’s.

2) It was agreed Council be requested to clarify process for excess cardboard collection.
3) There is a blocked drain in Ocean St behind the Post Office. Convenor will submit SDR.

4) It was reported from the floor that there were bad pot holes at either end of King St. Convenor will submit SDR.

5) It was noted from the floor that during and after recent heavy rains that stormwater remaining on the road had rendered the crossing of Spring St at Eastgate Shopping Centre impassable. Convenor will submit SDR.
6) It was noted that there seemed to be serious inconsistencies by different Council Officers when considering applications for upgrading/extensions in heritage conservation zones. There is a need for better guidelines on what is actually required.

Meeting Closed at 9:45 p.m.
Next Meeting: 
The next scheduled meeting will be held at 7.30pm, Monday 5th December, 2011 at Waverley Council Chambers. 
If an earlier extraordinary meeting is called it will be scheduled for Monday 10th October 2011.
Minutes

Penkivil Precinct General Meeting held 1st August 2011
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